Minutes of the 8th WBAP Freshwater Meeting

Held at Ladywell House, Newtown at 10.30am on Friday March 23 2012 

Present:
Tristan Hatton-Ellis (THE) Countryside Council for Wales (CCW)
Huw Jones (HJ) Environment Agency Wales (EAW) 
Janet Buckles (JB) EAW
Anna Bransdon (AB) Pond Conservation

Dai Roberts (DR) Riverfly Partnership Wales/SE Wales Rivers Trust

Adrian Lloyd Jones (ALlJ) North Wales Wildlife Trust
Dusitaporn Thomas (DT) (Dŵr Cymru)

Helen Carriss (HC) Forestry Commission Wales (FCW)
Apologies:
Robin Woodyatt
Steve Ormerod 

Isabelle Durance

Geoff Hobbs

Gareth Davies

Stuart Moodie

Frank Jones

Nigel Milner

1. 
Welcome and Introductions
· Anna Bransdon was welcomed to the group as the new representative for the Million Ponds Project.
· The minutes of the 7th  meeting were accepted as a true record
 2.
Changes to Environmental Management in Wales

THE had circulated links to two relevant documents for discussion in the meeting.  Members debated the possibility of responding to these documents as a group.
Some members felt that as representatives of organisations that would be making an official response to these documents, there may be a conflict of interest.  
 Sustaining a Living Wales Green Paper
It was agreed that there would be benefit from members discussing any freshwater issues arising in this document and feeding back to their organisations.

DT pointed out that the document does not have any specific freshwater issues on which to comment, and suggested that the group ask for further consideration of freshwater issues in future drafts. 

Members discussed the value of taking an holistic approach and considering freshwater issues in the context of network systems.
Action: THE agreed to draft a letter on behalf of the group as a response to the paper.  No organisations will be named.  The draft will be circulated to the group so that individuals, including members absent from the meeting, will have the opportunity to comment.   

THE summed up the key points of the discussion:

· Need to define and agree on the use of the term ‘holistic’

· Consider relevance of spatial issues and need for spatial plan to facilitate designations by showing connections. 
· Consider intrinsic value of biodiversity

· Support for designations, streamlining process and improving consistency.
Other points arising  were:

· Clarification of the situation regarding planning consent for ponds.
· Problems caused by conflicting legislation e.g. Llyn Anafon.
· Requirement for addition to emphasise due regard.
· The possibility of including a case study of water cycle management (DT).
· The National Environment Framework and the merger of CCW, FCW, and EAW should be treated as two separate issues.
· If this document is accepted in Wales it will probably be accepted in Scotland & England

· From April 1 2012 work on non-main rivers will be consented by Local Authorities and not by Environment Agency Wales.  There is a possibility that BAP headwaters may be affected.

Action: THE will circulate an amended version of the letter before submitting. 

Group members will decide whether or not it will be appropriate to sign the final draft of the letter as individuals.  Some members may feel obliged to declare interest.
Response should be completed before the end of April as THE will be on leave for the first two weeks in May.

Natural Resources Wales Green Paper

Due to the possibility of conflict of interest some members felt unable to comment directly.  

It was agreed that the group should respond to this paper as its contents are a major factor in biodiversity conservation. However the response should be shorter than the response to the previous paper and possibly included in it. 

Action: THE to contact Frank Jones, Afonydd Cymru for comments.
Freshwater Priority Habitat Mapping

THE asked group members to consider the use of maps recently produced by the Joint Nature Conservancy Council (JNCC). The aim of these maps is to steer the focus of LBAP groups. The advantages and disadvantages of using these maps were discussed.

It was agreed that the purpose of the JNCC maps was unclear and that they are unsuitable for rivers Biodiversity Action Plans. Concern was expressed regarding down weighting for fish species, the validity of adding up criteria, and missing data. WFD maps would be more useful for mapping freshwater priority habitat. 
The JNCC maps may be useful for carrying out work at catchment level.  Also  for work involving the protection of existing species and habitats, but not for targeting actions.  THE suggested that a separate layer for headwaters may be useful.
Action: THE to do GIS work for mapping.  He has asked for suggestions for datasets that must be nationally available and can be tied to waterbodies.  Suggestions for datasets or modifications to be sent to Tristan by the end of April. 

Freshwater Research Priorities
In order to influence research planning, a workshop will be held to provide an overview of the Natural Environment Framework for academics joining Ecosystem Groups or Species Expert Groups. 

A spreadsheet will be produced to stimulate research activities and identify an evidence gap in existing methodology.

DR pointed out that for projects involving habitat work baseline data is rarely available before or after control impact.

The limits of 3 year PhD projects versus the need for long term monitoring were discussed

Action:
Group to submit ideas for projects to THE by end of May. 

THE to transfer these to spreadsheet.
Budgets for Survey Work
Survey reports on ponds /lake sites now available

Funding is available for survey work, ideas for utilising these funds are required.  It may be possible to combine with funds from other sources.
Suggestions made during the meeting as follows:

· 5K could be spent on ground truthing for river corridor and surrounding habitat on the Rivers Alyn & Chwiler. (ALlJ)
· Survey work to monitor species and habitat on the Artro. (THE)
· Survey work for ponds on the Gower (AB)

· An amalgamated project to co-ordinate eradication of invasive weeds. (HJ)

· Biosecurity - counter measures for invasive species

Environment Wales will be running again this year.  There will be 80K to share between ecosystem groups for small projects.

Actions: 

ALlJ to e-mail notes from Invasive Non-Natives Secretariat Conference to JB for circulation.

DR to liaise with Gareth Jones regarding funding that may be available and send to JB to put on Biodiversity Partnership website.

ALlJ to look into obtaining funds from CCW and/or EAW for production of literature relating to beaver re-introduction.

AB to contact Mair Rees (EAW) regarding projects for the Gower

Recently Published Work
DR brought recently published river fly cards for circulation to the group

Freshwater Connectivity Report

Action: THE to send recently published report to JB for circulation.

Usk Bridges Work

Action: THE to circulate report on shad passage.

Arctic charr update
 EAW are working on Padarn issues.

AOB
Dikerogammarus villosus:

· THE will be meeting Calum MacNeil  & Dirk Platvoet
· Current known Welsh sites are Cardiff Bay & Eglwysmynydd Reservoir.

· Organism seems to do best on sites with hard substrate, high oxygen, high calcium and low flow.

Signal Crayfish:

DR reported that in work carried out at Parc Cwm Darren only one crayfish was found in seven weeks. 
11. Date of next meeting.

To be confirmed asap.
